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How to Create a Butterfly 

Friendly Garden:   

Attracting Butterflies & Bees 

with Beautiful &  

Easy-to-Grow Plants  
 

Presented by MaryKay Fox, President 
Mashpee National Wildlife Refuge 

 

at the  

OPET Annual  

Meeting  
*********************  

 Thursday 

August 2nd, 7pm 
 

Sea Education Association 

171 Woods Hole Road, Falmouth 
  

Light Refreshments  

The Town of Falmouth is mandated to reduce nitrogen enter-

ing our estuaries due to a lawsuit filed by the Conservation 

Law Foundation. The settlement agreement requires all Cape 

Cod Municipalities to comply with Section 208 of the federal 

Clean Water Act and to develop plans to stop the flow of nu-

trient wastewater into its water bodies.  The Town appointed 

the Water Quality Management Committee (WQMC) to pursue 

solutions for cleaning up Falmouthôs fifteen impacted estuar-

ies.  The WQMC is working with consultants to develop Com-

prehensive Wastewater Management Plans (CWMP) for each 

of these water bodies. 
 

The high nutrient levels entering estuaries are due to nitro-

gen from too many septic systems in their watershed.  Exist-

ing Title V septic systems are great at removing pathogens 

from entering groundwater, but not nitrogen.  The primary 

source of nitrogen in Oyster Pond is also from septic systems 

(70%) according to the Massachusetts Estuaries Report for 

Oyster Pond.  Just as nitrogen feeds your garden plants, it 

also feeds the plants or                        continued on page 2 

 

Falmouthôs Plan to Clean-up Oyster Pond  

MaryKay Fox, President of the Friends of Mashpee Na-
tional Wildlife Refuge, Inc. will be the featured speaker 
at the OPET Annual Meeting.  She will discuss how to 
use plants that grow well on Cape Cod to attract native 
pollinators to your garden as well as support migrating 
species such as the monarch butterfly.  Additionally, 
she will talk about why it is critical to provide native 
pollinators with nectar-rich plants.   Ms. Fox has creat-
ed gardens ranging in size from her own backyard to 
several acre meadows. 
 

Since 2011, the Friends of Mashpee NWR has created 
pollinator gardens in the Refuge and throughout the 
community, including seven acres of butterfly meadows 
in Falmouth with a grant from the US Fish and Wild-
life.  The meadows include host plants for both Mon-
arch butterflies and fifteen other species.   
 

The Mashpee Wildlife Refuge was established in 1995 
and encompasses nearly 6,000 acres in Mashpee and 

Falmouth.  It is the second largest, accessible open 
space on Cape Cod, encompassing two watersheds 
with unique and rare habitats such as Pine Barrens and 
Atlantic White Cedar Swamps.  
 

Ms. Fox has served on the Board of Directors for the 
Friends of Mashpee NWR since 2004 and as president 
for the last 7 years. She was instrumental in the creation 
of native pollinator gardens within the refuge.  Prior to 
this position, she worked at the National Marine Life 
Center in Buzzards Bay where she rehabilitated cold 
stunned turtles and the Waquoit Bay National Estua-
rine Research Reserve as the Assistant Research Coor-
dinator for their water quality monitoring program. She 
has kept honeybees for 15 years.  
 

A Special Bonus ï To encourage pollinators 
to your garden, the Friends will donate a free, 
small lupine or butterfly weed plant to meet-
ing attendees. 
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continued from page 1  

algae in the pond.   Too much nitrogen along 

with low salinity levels in the pond caused the 

algal bloom in the summer of 2016.  Removing 

this pollution source will be the key to restor-

ing Oyster Pond to a healthier ecosystem.   
 

A CWMP considers all wastewater treatment 

alternatives and prepares a cost effective anal-

ysis of treatment options. What is the most 

economical and efficient method for cleaning 

up Falmouthôs estuaries?   How much will it 

cost?  Who will it impact? These are the ques-

tions explored in CWMPs.   The level of treat-

ment is based on how much nitrogen must be 

removed to return the water back to good wa-

ter quality.  The WQMC is exploring using eve-

rything from eco-toilets to sewers to inlet wid-

ening as treatment options, while tailoring 

them to fit the unique needs of each water-

body.  The Oyster Pond CWMP concludes there 

are only two (out of an initial five) viable sce-

narios for the pond. Cost effectiveness anal-

yses comparing the two alternatives are ex-

plored in detail in Section 5.5 Focused Review 

of Plan 1 and Plan 5 on page 5-22.   
 

Plan 1 requires roughly 70% of the homes in 

the Oyster Pond watershed tie into a sewer 

line.  Plan 5 requires nearly all the homeown-

ers upgrade to an advanced denitrifying Inno-

vative/Advanced (I/A) septic system. Sewering 

will require fewer homes to change their cur-

rent wastewater treatment because the sewer 

line will take the entire effluent of those homes 

out of the Oyster Pond watershed to the Town 

Treatment Plant.  To reach the same nitrogen 

removal goal under Plan 5, more homes in the 

watershed must upgrade to an I/A system.  

This is because I/A systems still emit some ni-
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Plan 1 requires 145 dwelling units tie into the sewer line.  Plan 5 estimates 204 homes need to install an I/A system. 
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Officers & Directors  2016ñ2017 
 

President - John Dowling    Treasurer -  Keith Schwegel 

Clerk  - Eva Nilsen   Executive Director  - Wendi Buesseler 
 

Visit our web site at www.opet.org 
 

Or send us an email at  info@opet.org 
 

OPET Board meetings are open to 
all OPET members.  Meetings are at 
4:30 pm on the second or third Sun-
day of the month at the Treetops 

Clubhouse.  
 

We are a 501 c3 organization.  

Contributions are tax deductible.  

Tax Id numberñ04-3278142  

Directors: 

David Bailey 

Tom Davenport 

Meredith Golden 

Richard Hale 

Melinda Hall 

Bill Kerfoot 

Steve Leighton 

Martin Monk 

Dana Rodin 

Jonathan Smith 

Mike Spall 

Dan Vlock 

trogen to the pond, even though the nitrogen 

effluent can be reduced to less than 10mg/l, a 

huge difference from a conventional septic 

system that releases 40mg/l. 

 

I/As use various techniques to capture and 

treat nitrogen coming from a septic system to 

convert it to harmless nitrogen gas.  Usually 

an extra module is placed between the septic 

tank and leaching field.  With some systems, 

the nitrogen effluent can be reduced to less 

than 10mg/l, a huge difference from a conven-

tional septic system that releases 40mg/l.    

 It will still be some time before either of these 

plans is enacted.  There are still many unan-

swered questions for both plans.  The CWMP 

reviews some of the technical questions in 

Section 6 Next Steps.  There are also political 

and economic considerations.  Plan 1 ships 

Oyster Pondôs collected wastewater to the 

Town Treatment Plant; however the plant canôt 

accept any more sewage.  The Townôs treated 

effluent is released upstream from West Fal-

mouth Harbor, but the harbor is also polluted 

by too much nitrogen.  Even though the townôs 

discharge nitrogen levels are very low, it is still 

too much.  Another release location must be 

found before the plant accepts any more sew-

age.   This is not an easy task as there are few 

release sites that do not impact another estu-

ary or have other difficulties. 

 

The Town of Falmouth will be breaking new 

ground if they choose I/A systems throughout 

the watershed.  These systems need to be 

monitored to ensure they are functioning 

properly and removing the correct amount of 

nitrogen. A strong monitoring system must be 

created for the area that will satisfy the proto-

cols of the Massachusetts Department of Envi-

ronmental Protection.   

 

These are just two of the many issues to con-

sider for treatment plans for Oyster Pond  

 

Join OPET Today! 
Your Donations make it possible to continue our work to conserve and protect the natural environment and 

ecological systems of Oyster Pond. 

-ÏÒÅ ÄÅÔÁÉÌÓ ÏÎ ÔÈÉÓ ÒÅÐÏÒÔ ×ÉÌÌ ÂÅ ÐÒÅÓÅÎÔÅÄ ÂÙ 

ÔÈÅ 71-# ÁÔ Á .ÅÉÇÈÂÏÒÈÏÏÄ -ÅÅÔÉÎÇ ÏÎ 

7ÅÄÎÅÓÄÁÙȟ !ÕÇÕÓÔ ρυÔÈ ÁÔ φȡσπ ÐÍ ÁÔ 3ÅÁ 

%ÄÕÃÁÔÉÏÎ !ÓÓÏÃÉÁÔÉÏÎȟ ρχρ 7ÏÏÄÓ (ÏÌÅ 2ÄȢ  

4ÈÉÓ ÉÓ ÁÎ ÏÐÐÏÒÔÕÎÉÔÙ ÆÏÒ ÔÈÅ ÐÕÂÌÉÃ ÔÏ ÌÅÁÒÎ ÁÄȤ

ÄÉÔÉÏÎÁÌ ÉÎÆÏÒÍÁÔÉÏÎȟ ÁÓË ÑÕÅÓÔÉÏÎÓ ÁÎÄ ÃÏÍȤ

ÍÅÎÔ ÏÎ ÔÈÅ ÐÌÁÎÓȢ  ! ÃÏÐÙ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÒÅÐÏÒÔ ÁÎÄ ÁÄȤ

ÄÉÔÉÏÎÁÌ ÉÎÆÏÒÍÁÔÉÏÎ ÁÂÏÕÔ ÎÕÔÒÉÅÎÔÓ ÁÎÄ ÈÏ× 

ÔÈÅÙ ÉÍÐÁÃÔ ÔÈÅ ÅÎÖÉÒÏÎÍÅÎÔ ÃÁÎ ÂÅ ÆÏÕÎÄ ÁÔ 

ÏÕÒ ×ÅÂ ÓÉÔÅ ÕÎÄÅÒ ÔÈÅ /ÕÒ 7ÏÒËȾÎÕÔÒÉÅÎÔ ÍÁÎȤ

ÁÇÅÍÅÎÔ ÔÁÂȢ   7Å ÕÒÇÅ ÙÏÕ ÔÏ ÁÔÔÅÎÄ ÔÈÅ 

.ÅÉÇÈÂÏÒÈÏÏÄ -ÅÅÔÉÎÇ ÔÏ ÌÉÓÔÅÎ ÁÎÄ ÐÁÒÔÉÃÉȤ

ÐÁÔÅ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÄÉÓÃÕÓÓÉÏÎȢ 
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A Message from John E. Dowling ð OPET President  
 

Dear Friends of Oyster Pond,   
 

Again this year, there is much good news to report.  Trails have been cut in the Headwaters 
land that we purchased two years ago, and they have been connected with trails in Zinn Park, 
another conservation area we bought several years ago, A trail map has been drawn (see 
above), a parking area developed at the end of Fells Road, and a Kiosk erected (thanks to the 
Falmouth Rotary Club) at the entrance to the land.  We are now open for all to explore and 

to enjoy this marvelous area! 
 
 

On another front, thanks to help from the town, dredging of Trunk River has allowed the salinity of the pond 
to increase and it is now in the desired 2-4 parts per thousand range that inhibits algal growth.  This should 
prevent algal blooms such as we experienced in the summer of 2016.  WHOI scientists, led by OPET Director 
Mike Spall, measure frequently around the pond, giving us detailed information about salinity levels. 
 
 

Our attention now is turning to the excess nitrogen levels in the pond and how to reduce them (see lead sto-
ry).  Two solutions appear promising - sewering houses around the pond or requiring homeowners to upgrade 
their septic systems to become denitrifying.  Much discussion on the issues involved is presently going on 
around the town - see, for example, the Guest Commentary by Mark Rasmussen, President of the Buzzards 
Coalition and  Eric Turkington, Chair of the Falmouth Water Quality Management Committee in the June 
29th issue of the Falmouth Enterprise.  It focuses on denitrifying septic systems, facts and fiction. 
 
 

Regardless of the outcome of the discussions, it will not be until 2025 until a solution is implemented. Thus, I 
urge all who live near or on the pond and are building or renovating a home, or replacing a septic system, to 
install a denitrifying system.  When we rebuilt our home three years ago, we installed one and the results have 
been spectacular with removal of over 90% of the nitrogen, far beyond the level of 70% removal thought 
achievable with such systems.  Installing such a system would be a great gift to the pond! 
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The new  

Trail Map is 

here!  
 

A Trail guide will be 

printed soon. Until 

then, please use this 

beautiful map to 

walk the trails.  

 


